SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 1st FEBRUARY 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Norbury and Cllr A Anderson.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mr J Forsaith, Mr A Westlake and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:  There were complaints about the poor state of the road surface on Longbottom Lane.  All potholes should be reported to Transport for Bucks which can be done on the Buckinghamshire County Council website pothole reporting page.  
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  None.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Scourfield and Cllr Davison-Oakley and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Hodgemoor Riding Association had been extremely helpful in writing to local riders about riding protocol following issues within the village. 
· Further tree work has been prioritised from the list of recommended work from the Chiltern Woodlands Project. Outstanding work will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
· Following concern about the width of Footpath 16 to the Recreation Ground the path has now been cut back and widened.
· A wooden frame notice board design to be attached to the fence in Jubilee Walk was discussed to improve this area of the village where notices are attached to the fence. It was agreed to obtain a quotation for this design  (Action – Cllr Holder)
· A letter has been sent to the land owner for the ditch on Bottom Lane to request that the ditch is cleared of vegetation and the fence repaired.  
· The Multiple Road Closure Order form has been submitted for Remembrance Sunday along with a map requesting the road closure. 
· The membership welcome pack has been received from the Campaign to Protect Rural England.  
· Following three calls to the Police 101 number information has now been received on how to handle door to door sales people. Any visits should be reported immediately to the Police 101 number to ensure that the sales person is genuine.

· The Waste Team at Chiltern District Council have now offered to empty bins in Green Meadow at a cost of £60 per annum.  This offer has been accepted although there are still issues with the bins that must be resolved.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
· Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The January inspection was completed by Cllr Norton. The issues raised have been actioned. Cllr Hughes will carry out the February inspection. (Action – Cllr Hughes)  A new risk inspection form is being trialled.  Feedback should be sent to Councillor Norton.  There is still an outstanding issue with the way one allotment holders chickens are being contained at the allotments.  It will be monitored to ensure that they observe the recommendations from DEFRA during the current outbreak of Avian Flu. (Action – Clerk)
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated. 
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no declarations of interest.
5. Correspondence:
· A request had been received from Seer Green United for the bottom left hand corner of the football pitch to be cordoned off during the week as it is being damaged by the number of walkers.  A trial to see if this helps improve the area will be undertaken and Seer Green United will be informed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
· A complaint was made about the condition of the grasscrete verge outside numbers 2 - 12 Long Grove which has been damaged by vehicles parking. When the grasscrete was installed by Buckinghamshire County Council (BCC), they unfortunately placed too much mud on the surface which has meant that the grasscrete is not working as it should.  The mud now needs to be removed and the grasscrete gaps replanted with new grass seed.  The football team will be asked if they have any suggestions.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) An additional concern was raised about dangerous parking near the junctions.  The resident had been advised to report these concerns to the Police on the 101 number.
· BCC have advised that they cannot continue the yellow lines to outside No. 2 Chalfont Road as there is adequate visibility for vehicles progressing in both directions.  The yellow line consultation will shortly be delivered to residents and businesses in all of the roads affected.
· The project initiation document had been returned to BCC for the School Lane Traffic Survey which has now been undertaken.  They will be chased for the results.  (Action – Clerk)
· It was agreed to circulate the recently updated Allotment Association’s tenancy agreement to all councillors for information. (Action – Clerk) 
· A quotation for work to dangerous trees at the rear of a house in Seer Mead and the removal of two unhealthy rowan trees on the Chalfont Road verge was approved. (Action – Cllr Hughes)
6.
Finance  
Payments to 1st February amounting to:-              
    £3,778.48
Income:-





    £4,420.00

Closing balance of all accounts at 31 January:-
  £65,074.26
i. Long Term Plan: The Long Term Plan was approved and signed. A cultivation licence has now been raised for the budgeted cherry trees which will hopefully be planted in the spring.
ii. District Association for Chiltern Town and Parish Councils: Following information on the reasonable cost of potential membership it was resolved to support the amalgamation with South Bucks District Association of Local Councils.  Cllr I Darby, Leader of Chiltern District Council, will be informed.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
iii. Treasurer Vacancy: Following Treasurer Cllr Scourfield’s resignation effective from March 2017 Cllr Davidson-Oakley volunteered to become the new Treasurer. The bank will be advised of the change in Treasurer and the bank correspondence details and account mandate will be updated. (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  The casual vacancy for a new Councillor will be placed on the noticeboard.  (Action – Clerk) Cllr Scourfield agreed to continue to help with the year-end accounts and audits.
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  Following an amended application submitted for CH/2016/1323/OA - Red Cottage, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL.  Outline application for demolition of existing cottage, erection of 2 No. blocks comprising 24 No. two-bed apartments with associated basement level parking, utilisation of only one existing access point, removal of 2 trees (not protected by TPO), relocation of 3 trees (protected by TPO No.6 of 2011) and creation of communal amenity space (means of access only to be considered at this stage).  It was resolved to write to confirm the council’s objections to the application and complain that the title does not give a true representation of the current application.  (Action – Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2016/2147/FA
Montara House, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ

Internal roof alterations, insertion of 6 roof lights and inset of balcony to rear roof slope to facilitate habitable accommodation in the roof space.

CH/2016/2111/FA
Steynings, 11 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YN

Single storey side extension and alterations to porch roof.

CH/2016/2124/TP
Cottons Wood, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Felling of six cypresses, two yews and a Western hemlock - all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2016/1985/FA
Weigela, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ

Installation of 1.8m high electronic entrance gates.

Refused

CH/2016/2176/VRC
Land Adjacent To Idlewood, Manor Road, Seer Green

Variation of conditions 4 and 8 of planning permission CH/2016/0350/FA to enable integral garage to be used as residential accommodation.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. YOUTH SHELTER: Unfortunately the Youth Shelter has been attracting continued disturbing anti-social behaviour and littering.  The shelter was robustly installed and before any decision is taken on its future it was agreed to request quotations for its removal.  Scouts will be asked if they would want the shelter.  (Action – Cllr Hungin) A local builder will also be asked if they would be prepared to quote for its removal.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
ii. cONTRACTS/RATES:  Following competitive quotations it was agreed to continue with our three existing grounds maintenance contractors and also our litter clearance contractor for 2017/18.  Amersham Town Council will continue to cut the village verges six times a year.  The list of roads cut will be emailed to Cllr Norbury.  Continental Landscapes will cut the Recreation Ground and Green Meadow.  Mr Horgan will look after Jubilee Walk, the Cemetery and other areas of a more sensitive nature.  Mr Cook will continue with litter clearance and playground equipment inspections.  (Action – Clerk)  The cemetery fees were reviewed.  It was agreed to increase them by 5% from April 2017 as they were considered to be very low.  It was also agreed to waive all fees for children and babies under 12 years old. (Action – Clerk)  Rates for the Cricket Team and Football Clubs will be reviewed at the next meeting.
iii. RISK ASSESSMENT:   The risk assessment had been circulated for review.  All final comments should be sent to the Clerk before the next meeting when a final copy will be approved.  (Action - All Councillors)
iv. VILLAGE ENTRANCE SIGNS:  Following a vote it was resolved to move the white gate on Chalfont Road to the wider area of the verge. In addition three new village signs have been requested along with a grant through the BCC Local Area Forum (LAF).  If approved the maximum this work will cost the Parish Council will be £2,884.00 and the LAF will match fund this amount. (Action – Cllr Thomas)
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: There have been no further issues reported for the hall temperature.  A new 15 year licence which was reviewed by a solicitor has been signed with the Pre-School.  Cllr Davison-Oakley has agreed to be the new Chairman of Jubilee Hall.  An issue with flickering lights was reported.  An electrician will be working in both the Pavilion and Jubilee hall during the half term holiday and will be asked to look at the lights identified.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: An itemised list of work outstanding in Green Wood will be formulated.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  The Parish Council boundary fence has been vandalised twice at the rear of Green Wood.  Post and signs will be installed to say that the fence will shortly be reinstated and if anyone wishes to raise a concern they should call the Parish Clerk. (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Hughes)
Fence behind the Recycling Centre:  It had been noted that access to the locked area to the rear of the Pavilion was possible by walking behind the Recycling Centre fence.  It was agreed to get this access blocked by fencing a section near the bin at the end of the fence.  (Action – Clerk)

10.
Any Other Business:   It was agreed that the Newsletter will be discussed at the next meeting.  Cllr Holder agreed to be editor for the next edition.  Cllr Hughes is formulating a list of jobs required around the village if it is agreed to enter the Buckinghamshire Best Kept Village Competition. Suggestions for village improvements should be sent to Councillor Hughes.  (Action – All Councillors) The meeting closed at 9.20pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 1st March 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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